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ONLINE  RESERVATIONS ARE CLOSED. 

IF YOU OR SOMEONE YOU KNOW WANTS TO REGISTER, 

PLEASE EMAIL INFO@LAW-NASHVILLE.ORG. 
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Karl Dean Grand Ballroom 
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Keynote Speaker: 

Professor Penny White  

Professor White returns to the New Admitteesô 
Breakfast after 30 years, having served as the 
keynote speaker at the tenth breakfast! 
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LAW CALENDAR OF EVENTS 

November 7, 2017           
Annual New Admitteesô Breakfast 
 
November 9, 2017 
Health & Wellness Book Club 
 
November 14, 2017        
Board Meeting 
 
November 14, 2017        
Membership Luncheon and One Hour General Credit CLE 
 
November 15, 2017            
November Networking Event 
 
December 6, 2017 
Practicing Parents Brown-bag Lunch 
 
December 12, 2017         
Board Meeting 
 
December 13, 2017 
Member Appreciation CLE     
 
December 13, 2017 
Holiday Mixer                         

 

I N S I D E  T H I S  I S S U E ? 

Presidentõs Message 
Upcoming Membership Luncheon and Member Appreciation 
CLE 
MGWS Recap 
LAW Mentoring Circles Kickoff Event Recap  
Walk Away From That Cheeseball!  Healthy Eating Tips for 
the Holidays  
Domestic Violence Clothing Drive  
Board Member Spotlight  
New Member Spotlight  
LAW Committee Corner  
KUDOS and Thank you to MGWS Sponsors 
Sustaining Members 
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5 
8 

11 
 

12 
13 
14
15
17 
18 

 

Registration, Coffee & Networking: 7:15 am 

Breakfast and Keynote 8:00 am 

Adjourn 9:00 am 

 
Register Here by close of business November 2nd 

 

Directions 

Parking 

Map of The Music City Center 

 

 

Use Lyft Code LAW1107 for 10% off your ride to the breakfast! 
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http://www.law-nashville.org/events
https://www.law-nashville.org/event-2644828/Registration
https://www.nashvillemusiccitycenter.com/directions
https://www.nashvillemusiccitycenter.com/maps-parking
https://www.nashvillemusiccitycenter.com/exhibitors/floor-plans
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Christen Blackburn, Secretary 
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Lynne T. Ingram, 2nd Year Director 

Susan Neal Williams, 2nd Year Director 

Kimberly Faye, 1st Year Director 

Camille Steward, 1st Year Director 

Marnie Huff,  Archivist 

Leighann Ness, Archivist 

Tracy Alcock, Newsletter Editor 

LaTonnsya Burney, Newsletter Editor 

Kyonzte Hughes-Toombs, Newsletter Editor 
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Nikki Smith-Bartley,  Immediate Past President 
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Callie Hinson 
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Kristen Cass/Samantha Simpson 
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Maria Campbell/Corletra Mance 
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Shaina Thompson/DarKenya Waller 
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Shellie Handelsman/Emily Warth 

Law School Outreach 
Nina Kumar/Joyce Safley 
Legislation & Litigation 

Raquel Bellamy/Brenda Gadd 
Membership 

Brooke Coplon/Lynn Lawyer 
Mentoring/Member Development 
Chambre Malone/Jenny Moreno 

Networking 
Hannah Lanford Bernard/Courtney Orr 

Practicing Parents 
Kathryn Barnett/Anne Martin 

Programs 
Laura Baker/Rebekah Baker/ 
Kimberly Veirs/Gulam Zade 

Publicity/Social Media/Technology 
Caroline Hudson 

 2017 Marion Griffin Womenôs Symposium 
Meera Ballal/Laura Smith 

 

Executive Director 

Melanie Gober Grand 
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P ô M  

by Elizabeth Sitgreaves 

During the inaugural Marion Griffin Womenôs Symposium, keynote 
speaker, author, and inspirer, Melanne Verveer, held a special 
breakout session on forming networks to ignite change. This 
breakout session concluded by Ms. Verveer and our moderator, 
Jeannie Nelson, asking those in attendance, what comes next? What 
comes next from the Symposium? What comes next from the Law-
yersô Association for Women? What comes next from the amazing 
group of leaders that I saw in that room? Numerous hand shot up 
following this prompt and attendees shared ideas and problems fac-
ing both the legal community and the Nashville community at large. 
One attendee raised the issue of the lack of childcare, let alone, af-
fordable childcare in proximity to downtown, where a significant 

number of attorneys, including government attorneys work. Another attendee commented 
on the recent decision of Metro Nashville to give six weeks of paid family leave to full-
time employees, a decision driven by Mayor Megan Barryôs administration, and addressed 
the desire to know more about the various policies of law firms in Nashville. Many more 
hands remained in the air at the end of the session. 
 
The night after the Symposium, I ran into an attendee, who asked another important ques-
tion, and in fact, asked a question that I have been asking myself during the many months 
of planning for the Symposium. How can we keep the conversation going about the topics 
we discussed at the Symposium?  Equal Pay. Violence Against Women on College Cam-
puses. Equality in the Arts. Gender Bias in the Tech Sector. Breaking Down Barriers to 
Inclusion in the Legal Profession. In every breakout session I attended, there was more to 
be said and certainly more to be done. The question of how to keep these conversations 
going is a critical one. Recent events should demonstrate that public discourse itself can 
effect change. What may start as a few individuals sharing the stories of the sexual harass-
ment they suffered may not only result in actual consequences for the individuals who per-
petrated the harassment, it can result in something just as importantémaking other women 
and men feel safe to share their stories. Following the #metoo campaign, I have had more 
meaningful discussions with other female lawyers of instances of harassment and uncom-
fortable situations they encountered in their legal careers. These conversations are im-
portant.    
 
So, what does come next? And how can we keep the conversations going? While I may 
have some ideas for this organization, and while this organization is lucky to have amazing 
board members and dedicated committee chairs who also care about issues and activities 
that we should address, in my opinion, these questions should be answered just as much by 
the membership as by the current leadership of the organization. Now, I hope that you will 
come to us with ideas and feedback: on topics you would like to see addressed at CLEs and 
membership luncheons, on articles for our newsletter, on possible projects for this organi-
zation to take on address. LAW has a strong history of doing great things and we provide 
plenty of opportunities for our members to create networks through membership meetings, 
book clubs, and networking events. The input, ideas, and energy of our members are what 
make this organization special. I look forward to seeing what we can do next. 
  
  

http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66454/sec_id/66454
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66454/sec_id/66454
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66455/sec_id/66455
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66462/sec_id/66462
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66456/sec_id/66456
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/113429/sec_id/113429
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66457/sec_id/66457
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66458/sec_id/66458
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66458/sec_id/66458
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66460/sec_id/66460
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66461/sec_id/66461
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66463/sec_id/66463
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66469/sec_id/66469
http://www.law-nashville.org/custpage.cfm/frm/66471/sec_id/66471
mailto:kyonzte.hughes-toombs@tn.gov
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December 13, 2017 ñMember Appreciation CLE  
Free to Members in Good Standing  

 
Butler Snow, 150 3rd Avenue South,  Suite 1600  

 
Registration 2:45; CLE 3:00 - 5:15 

 
Watch for more details!  

 
CLE Followed by Holiday Mixer at  

 
The Diner, 200 3rd Avenue South  

5:30 pm  - 7:30 pm  
 

Use Lyft Code  LAW1213 for 10% off one ride to the CLE or Mixer.                                    

Upcoming Monthly Membership Meeting  

 November 14, 2017 ñOne Hour General Credit CLE                                        

The Reality of Human Trafficking in Tennessee  

Please join Lynne Ingram, Assistant United States Attorney and Human Trafficking Task Force Coordinator, Special Agent 

Cameron Beall, Federal Bureau of Investigation, and Jill Rutter, Director of Community Outreach for End Slavery Tennessee 

for a discussion on human trafficking in Tennessee. Many people believe that human trafficking only exists overseas, and they 

are shocked to hear it is happening right here in Nashville. Over the past several years, Tennessee has made great strides in at-

tacking this epidemic across our state, including passing some of the most progressive trafficking laws in the country. This pro-

gram will educate you about what human trafficking looks like in Tennessee and what various government agencies and non-

profit organizations are doing to catch and prosecute traffickers while providing care and support for victims in Nashville.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
The women of Thistle Farms will be at the November meeting with their home and body products.  

Be prepared to shop for holiday gifts or for yourself prior to and after the program.  

 
Use Lyft Code  LAW1114 for 10% off one ride to the luncheon.  

[ȅƴƴŜ LƴƎǊŀƳ Wƛƭƭ wǳǧŜǊ /ŀƳŜǊƻƴ .Ŝŀƭƭ 

https://thistlefarms.org/


 

Marion Griffin Womenôs Symposium - Recap 
by Jennifer Lankford and Kyonzte-Hughes Toombs 

 

On October 18, 2017, LAW members enjoyed a milestone event ï the inaugural Marion Griffin Womenôs Symposium. Designed 
to advance and educate women in the legal profession within the Nashville legal community, the Symposium represents years of 
hard work by LAW to provide its members with a unique collaborative forum to discuss current legal and societal issues impact-
ing women.  
 
The Symposium kicked off with Keynote Speaker, Melanne Verveer, Executive Director of the Georgetown Institute for Wom-
en, Peace and Security. Under her leadership, the Institute examines and highlights the roles and experiences of women in peace 
and security worldwide through cutting edge research, global convening and strategic partnerships. She is also a member of the 
Council on Foreign Relations, the Trilateral Commission and serves on the Boards of the National Endowment for Democracy 
and the Atlantic Council, as well as the World Bank Advisory Council on Gender and Development.  

 
Ms. Verveer inspired the audience while making the case that ñinvesting in women is a 
high-yield investment.ò In order to maximize economic growth, women have to fully 
participate in the economy. If women entrepreneurs formed their own country, its GDP 
would rank 5th in the world.  In the United States, the GDP would go up nine percent if 
women fully participated in the economy.  So, investing in women is not just a moral 
imperative (the right thing to do), it is a strategic imperative (the smart thing to do). 
 
Despite womenôs overwhelmingly positive impact on the worldôs economy, Ms. 
Verveer proclaimed that the greatest moral challenge of the 21st century is womenôs 
equality.  Human trafficking is a multibillion dollar business. Each year, five million 
young girls around the world are forced to be married, often times to much older hus-
bands. In some countries, the sexual assault of women brings shame on the victim and 
the victimôs family rather than the perpetrator.  Ms. Verveer gave a personal account of 
a womenôs shelter that she visited in Afghanistan when she met a seven-year-old girl 
who had been sexually assaulted.  However, she was banished from her home because 
her assault brought shame on her family.   
 
As we know, sexual assault and violence against women does not just happen abroad. 
In the United States, one in five women in college are sexually assaulted, and one in 
three women experience intimate partner violence. However, despite what sometimes 
seems as insurmountable obstacles, there has been some positive change. The gap be-
tween girls and boys in primary school has closed.  Companies have created incentives 
to encourage parents around the world to keep girls in school.  For example, Nike start-
ed a program to deed an animal to young girls in order to remove the economic barriers 
to families keeping their daughters in school rather than marrying them off to reduce 
the familyôs financial burden.   

 
Young girls and women are finding their voices around the world.  Ms. Verveer retold the story of a young nine-year-old girl 
who had the courage to go to court and file for a divorce from her significantly older husband. Despite gains for women, the po-
litical gap has been the hardest to close.  Millions of women around the world participate in the political arena. In Rwanda, 64% 
of the Parliament is made up of women while in the United States, only 19% of Congress is comprised of women. This statistic 
illustrates that raising our voices is important; however, it's not sufficient.  Passing laws is not sufficient.  It is critical that the 
members of LAW and other women lawyers and judges ensure that the laws are backed up and enforced. We are all still on the 
road to equality, and we cannot settle for anything else. 
 

Melanne Verveer 
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In addition to hearing from keynote speaker, Melanne Verveer, Executive Director of Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace, 
and Security, LAW members were able to select among numerous intriguing breakout sessions. Below, our members recall the 
lessons and their experiences: 
 
 
Forming Legal Networks, with Power and Purpose to Ignite Change 
 
ñParticipants in the breakout session led by Ambassador Verveer were energized by a call to action to organize around issues that 
affect Nashville women within and beyond the legal community, such as political engagement and access to childcare. Ambassa-
dor Verveer noted that in the political arenas, women leaders have often proven to be particularly skill in crossing party lines. 
Ambassador Verveer suggested that women leaders may serve a critical role in repairing the rift between urban and rural com-
munities across our state and country.ò 
 
  - Jenny Moreno, Asst. Metro Attorney, Metropolitan Government of Nashville  
 

 
Closing the Gap: Pay Inequity for Women 
 
ñVanderbilt Law School Associate Professor Jennifer Shinall delivered, ñClosing the Gap:  Pay Inequity for Women.ò  In her 
remarks, Professor Shinall, who holds as J.D. and a Ph.D in Economics, presented a variety of national statistics drilling down 
into the pay gap for women.  For women lawyers, the pay gap is perhaps most striking at the highest levels in private prac-
tice.  But even for government lawyers, the pay gap exists.  She also explored how women of color, women with disabilities, 
overweight women, and mothers experience even more significant gaps.  While the group concluded that information is empow-
ering and that parental policies that are utilized by both men and women would help, the problem is not easily solvable.ò 
 
  - Laura Smith, Vice President, General Counsel, Nashville Electric Service 
  

 
Conquering Gender Bias in the Tech Sector 
 
ñConquering Gender Bias in the Tech Sectorò was led by Tammy Hawes, Founder & CEO of Virsys 12 and Courtney ñCoCoò 
Eason, Founder & CEO of Milk the Moment discussed the challenges women face in the fast moving and growing technology 
sector. The attendees were presented with familiar themes concerning barriers women face trying to break into a men dominated 
fields. The panelists described experiences where the voices of women are overlooked and overshadowed by their counterparts. 
The panelists explained how women are not treated with the same level of respect even when they are expecting business interac-
tions from colleagues. Men have requested that women engage in business meetings in hotel bars and other inappropriate places. 
Because of the makeup of the industry, it is often difficult for women to get approvals after pitching ideas to leadership that ex-
pect only men to be pitching for implementation. Similar to other industries, women are still striving to become more present. A 
key takeaway from this discussion was the importance of creativity and mentorship to guide other women on how to be a force 
and make change in the industry.ò 
 

   - LaTonnsya Burney, Director of Contracts/Asst. Univ. Counsel Office of the University Counsel, Tennessee 
      State University 
 
 
A Picture Worth (Less Than) a Thousand Words? Women, the Arts, and Equality 
 
ñAttendees has the opportunity to explore the connections between gender, equity, and the arts. The panel ñA Picture Worth 
(Less Than) a Thousand Words:  Women, the Arts, Equity, and Intersectionalityò began with an overview of the historical con-
nections between the arts and the law presented by LAW Member Candi Henry.  Then, Cecilia Olusola Trilbble from the Metro 
Arts Commission discussed the ways in which the arts have grappled with gender and equity. The session concluded with a ques-
tion and answer session exploring the ways that lawyers can use their unique voices in society to address systemic problems.ò 
 
  - Candi Henri, Attorney, Dodson, Parker, Behm & Capparella, PC 
 
 

Violence on College Campuses: Is Title IX Providing Equal Access to Educational Opportunities for Women? 
 
ñStephanie Roth, Director, Office of Equality and Inclusion, Tennessee State University led the session titled Violence on Col-
lege Campuses: Is Title IX Providing Equal Access to Educational Opportunities for Women? Attendees learned that since its 
passage, Title IX has been credited with raising the opportunity of girls and women in educational environments. Ms. Roth ex-
plained that while it is best known for paving the way for female student athletes, Title IX also details the protocol for campuses 
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to ensure female students are provided a safe environment.  Attendees also learned more about Clery Act, another federal law 
that interacts with Title IX that requires colleges and universities to notify survivors of campus sexual assault of  counseling re-
sources, guidance with the reporting process, and of the final outcome of a disciplinary proceeding. An extremely informative 
and interesting break-out session!ò 
 
  - Callie Hinson, Attorney, Lietner, Williams, Dooley, Napolitan, PLLC 
 

 

  

ñInvisible Then Gone: Identifying and Breaking Barriers to  

Inclusion in the Legal Professionò Recap 

by Ashonti Davis 

The last Symposium breakout session, ñInvisible Then Gone:  Identifying and Breaking Barriers to Inclusion in the Legal Profes-
sion,ò led by Stacey Garrett Koju and Heather Hubbard, tackled an old topic ï diversity in the legal profession ï and rejuvenated 
it by focusing the session on microaggressions and the exclusion women of color. Stacey Garrett Koju is a founding member of 
Bone McAllester Norton PLLC and the chair of the firmôs Board of Directors. Koju, through building her law practice, has 
gained insights on effective strategies concerning diversity within the legal profession. Heather Hubbard is a former partner and 
practice group leader at Waller before starting her own company, All Rise LLC. Attorneys and law firms engage Hubbard to help 
them implement concrete changes that lead to the retention and advancement of diverse partners.  
 
After an introduction to the session by LAWôs Past President Nikki Smith-Bartley, Koju and Hubbard opened with an interactive 
activity for the audience ï Connect the Dots. The Connect the Dots activity illustrated how people generally think in ways that 
we always have and within our boxes. The Connect the Dots activity seamlessly connected to the next part of the session: a sum-
mary of the statistics about the representation of African American women in law firms. Using data from the National Associa-
tion for Law Placement or NALP, the statistics on the numbers of African American women working within law firms are abys-
mal.  
 
Of note, the representation of African American associates in law firms has declined every year since 2009. Nationally, only ap-
proximately 2.5% of all partners in law firms are women of color. And, the numbers for Nashville law firms are even less en-
couraging. In Nashville, 40% of law firms employ no women of color as associates, and women of color represent less than 2% 
of partners in local law firms. 
 
With the statistics as a backdrop, Koju and Hubbard led another activity that surveyed the audience about their engagement and 
interaction with people of color in their work and personal lives. Audience members anonymously responded to a series of ques-
tions that were aimed at revealing bias. After identifying bias and other factors as barriers to inclusion, Koju and Hubbard delved 
deeper into barriers by discussing microagressions. Microagressions are ñeveryday verbal, non-verbal and environmental alights, 
snubs, or insults (whether intentional or unintentional) which communicate hostile, derogatory, or negative messages to target 
persons based solely on their marginalized group membership.ò Examples of microagressions vary, but some are small that usu-
ally go unnoticed from remarking on an African Americanôs hair style in a sarcastic tone to asking an African American individ-
ual to provide a single monolithic perspective on behalf of the views for all African Americans. 
 
Highlighting the damage that microagressions can cause, Koju and Hubbard ended the session by concentrating on practical so-
lutions to microagressions as a way to creating inclusion. Some of the key Take-Aways from the session were: 
 

¶ Strive to overcome our own predispositions; 
¶ Perpetually adapt to remain consciously inclusive to changes in the world; 
¶ Interrupt Microagressions without sarcasm and provide and alternative way of thinking; and 
¶ Have mindful dialogue by listening to learn and suspending judgment of others. 
 

By leading a thoughtful discussion, Koju and Hubbard demonstrated not only the need for breaking down barriers that lead to the 
exclusion of women of color in the legal profession, but they educated the audience on why those barriers still persist and offered 
practical solutions to eliminating barriers.  
 
With creativity and focus on a specific dilemma within the overarching issue of diversity, Koju and Hubbard utilized strategic 
tools to meaningfully engage the audience on a tough and sensitive topic. Instead of a generic conversation on the importance of 
diversity, Koju and Hubbard marched into uncharted territory with a fresh take on the issue of inclusion in the legal profession.  
Overall, ñInvisible Then Goneò left a lasting impression on audience members, encouraging future dialogue and active participa-
tion with effort to build inclusivity. 
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Thank you to the Symposium Co-Chairs and the Committee for years of hard work in planning the  

Inaugural Marion Griffin Womenôs Symposium. 
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